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THE VALUE OF NATURAL SHORELINES (By Sam Lewis-Lake Nancy Protective Association, WAL Board) Reprinted from the Fall 2006 edition of “The Lake Connection”

The Washburn County Shoreline Management and Development Guide states: "Washburn County shoreland development standards strive to preserve the natural, undeveloped shorelines people value. The untouched, natural look is the principle attraction for people to live on and visit water bodies." 

To me a shoreline is much more than a meeting place of land and water. There is a magical allure to a shoreline. Shores are dynamic flowing ecosystems. When I look at a shoreline I try to appreciate some of the things that are happening there. Along our shore we might run across a baby snapping turtle hiding under some leaves. We could encounter some frogs or tadpoles sunning themselves in the shallow water. We might see insects in the process of hatching or minnows scurrying along among the reeds. There is a chance you could see a bass protecting its nest or a crayfish scuttling along.  

While walking up and down our shoreline on Lake Nancy, most of which we have kept as wild as possible, I have seen a kingfisher sitting on a dead limb of a birch tree keeping a close eye out for minnows to snatch. There have been eagles landing to pick up dead fish for their dinners. I have seen merlins—very fast small falcons—swoop to try to catch songbirds on the wing. It is fun to watch the spotted sandpiper run up and down the shore bobbing to grab insects. Every summer morning at 4 or 5 a pair of song sparrows starts singing from their bush on the shore. Generations of song sparrows have nested in the same bush.

As far as vegetation is concerned, a natural shoreline in our area could contain hundreds of different kinds of plants, both on land and in the water. We may have 15 or 20 kinds of lake weeds along our shore including reeds and pickerel weed—which produces a tall spike of blue flowers later in the summer. During the course of spring, summer and fall there are more than 100 kinds of wildflowers which bloom along the shore. Some of them manage to live in the dry sandy bank while others live in the sand close enough to the water that their roots grow right down into the water table. Upon occasion I have counted as many as 20 species of wildflowers in 10' of shoreline.   

In addition to these plants there are numerous other species such as shrubs, trees of many kinds, mosses, lichens and grasses that can be counted. All of these creatures and plants benefit from the intersection of the soil, water and sun. We humans have done damage to our shores by taking actions like clear-cutting stream banks on our lake property. We have paved over huge sections of marshes and fertilize crops or our lawns excessively in areas which might be subject to runoff into our lakes and rivers. Shorelines are tremendously sensitive areas that can be destroyed rapidly.

Shoreline degradation can be reversed. Indeed, there are whole companies and industries now dedicating themselves to the effort. A number of families on Lake Nancy, and other lakes, have taken the beginning steps to try to restore natural shoreline on their property. 

Shoreline restoration involves recreating buffer zones of natural plants and trees. It involves undoing many of the things that made the place look like a suburban yard. But, in my opinion, it is worth it for the values it can bring to the property owner as well as the lake. Not only do quality wild shorelines create high property values, but they bring many other values too. Some of these are esthetic in nature, while others are essential to a healthy ecosystem. Healthy shorelines mean healthy fish populations, varied plant life and the existence of the insects, invertebrates and amphibians which feed our fish, birds and other creatures.

WATER QUALITY COMMITTEE ADJUSTMENTS (by Larry Bresina)—At the September annual meeting elections, the Board membership increased from 3 to 5 elected commissioners. One of the reasons for this increase was to bring administration of the water quality committee closer to the Board by assigning the water quality committee chair position to a commissioner. As the Lake District Board’s new commissioner heading up our water quality program, I would like to summarize a few changes the Board has decided to make in the committee’s operation and the general plan for the committee. 

· Organization

The committee will be organized around several lake management categories, such as those below. The specific categories will be decided by the committee.

Watershed – agricultural land

Watershed – forests and wetlands

Watershed – streams 

Watershed – shorelands 

Watershed – groundwater and septic systems

Lakes – aquatic plants

Lakes – fisheries 

Lakes – monitoring and in-lake management

Protection education and motivation

The future water quality committee will still have a core group and an auxiliary group. The concept for the committee is that the core group accepts the responsibility to plan and lead implementation of projects while the auxiliary group participates on an “as needed and available” basis. 

Each core group member will now take on leadership for one or more of the management categories. This core group will consist of District members and up to 3 commissioners. The core group will make the committee decisions. Should the core group have insufficient membership to head up all the categories, merging of categories and/or limiting activities would be expected. 

In addition to the core group, auxiliary committee membership will also be encouraged. This group will consist of those who want to stay abreast of the committee’s activities or be involved in committee activities but do not want to head up a category. 

Of course, this organization structure can not by itself assure success. Only participant’s interest and willingness to make some level of commitment will assure success. This reorganization can, however, help direct attention to the most important and timely projects.

· Function

The main purpose of the reorganized water quality committee will be to maintain an ongoing lake management program. Lake management can encompass a variety of projects. The scope is largely up to us, the lake community. Our list of projects to date includes lake monitoring, stream monitoring, invasive plant monitoring, shoreland restoration demonstration, fish habitat improvement, building understanding of how our lakes work, and lake protection education. 

In coming months, our water quality committee will investigate various projects and make recommendations it believes will have the most value to the District. The first task later this year will be to review a draft for a planning grant application to be submitted early next year. Over the winter, another task will be to devise an informal lake management proposal for 2007 based on the budget approved at the annual meeting last September. Then next spring and summer the committee will propose a 2008 Lake Management Program for approval by the Board and review at the annual meeting next year.

· Request for Participation

With the above adjustments to the water quality committee organization, the Board is now requesting volunteers to sign up for participation on the committee, in either the core or auxiliary groups. Past members also need to sign up if they want to continue involvement on the committee. Expertise in lake management is not a requirement. Participation from a variety of backgrounds is needed. Please contact Larry Bresina (651-7350019, 715-8225650, labbresina@att.net) to sign up or seek further information on participating on the water quality committee. 

This lake community has a strong history of supporting the protection of water quality. Because of the location and attractive lake characteristics, the shorelands are now largely developed with houses, accessory structures, lawns, roads, parking, and recreation areas. Based on studies to date, this level of development can be expected to generally degrade water quality over the long term – unless we collectively implement a well thought out plan, in harmony with nature, to minimize the effects of development. By working together, in groups such as the water quality committee, we can assure protection of two great lakes. We ask that you consider participating in some way to help protect our lakes. YOUR HELP IS NEEDED in the core group, in the auxiliary group, or just lending a hand once in a while. As the saying goes: “If not you, who? If not now, when?

COMMISSIONER ELECTION RESULTS: At the Spring Meeting, those present voted to increase the number of elected commissioners from three to five. At the Annual Meeting on September 2, three commissioners were elected with the top two vote getters serving 3 year terms and the third vote getter serving a 2 year term. Results of the election were: Carol Vantine-52 votes; Larry Bresina-50; Dick Hollar-40; Susan Caughey-31 and Mark Knudson-26. Thanks you Susan and Mark for running for office and congratulations to Carol, Larry and Dick.
PERSONAL NOTE: I have been President/Chairman of the Pipe Lakes Association/District since 1998. During this time I have had the immense opportunity to get to know and work with many of you. The response, cooperation, and friendship that you have given me has been extremely gratifying and rewarding. Over these years, I have learned much about the history and people of our fine lakes as well as what makes our lakes tick (this has satisfied my technical & engineering needs). I believe that now is the time to step down from this leadership roll that you have allowed me to enjoy and have someone else take the reins of our organization. You elected me to a two year term as commissioner and I plan to fulfill this first year as Chairman. I would like to have someone else take over during my second year and I would work closely with that person to help ensure a smooth transition. Anyone interested in learning about the role of Chairman for our organization and promoting the betterment of our wonderful resources, please contact me.
PEOPLE INVOLVEMENT-WE NEED YOU:
· SHARING YOUR OPINION and EXPERTISE (By Carol Vantine)—Many of you have expertise or insights about Pipe and North Pipe Lakes - their history, current sightings of interesting wildlife, expertise related to particular water quality or shoreline preservation ideas. We would like to encourage you to share your thoughts in our newsletter. We want to include one article from our membership in each newsletter. You can submit your material to Dick Hollar at 2242 24th Street, Comstock, WI 54826. Articles will be limited to a maximum of one page. The Commissioners will review the submissions prior to inclusion. This is a good opportunity for all of us to learn from each other - let us hear from you!
Students and/or Interns Please Note: If you are interested in environmental studies, journalism or communications as a career focus, preparing a thoughtful opinion or researched expertise article for our newsletter may give you the opportunity to demonstrate your skills and writing ability. We hope we will hear from you.

· WATER QUALITY COMMITTEE—As Larry noted above, we need people to help with this most important function. This is your chance to help shape the future of our resources and protect them for the enjoyment of future generations. Please contact Larry.
· WATER DATA & SAMPLE COLLECTION—As many of you know, Larry Bresina on North Pipe and Dick Hollar on Pipe have been collecting data and water samples for a number of years. In addition, we try to monitor the major streams during runoff events. There are times when we are unable to collect these at the proper time. For example, I do not return from Florida until May, thereby missing the first data and sample collection soon after ice out. Please contact Larry or Dick if you are interested in learning how to make lake and stream measurements and to collect water samples for analysis. If anyone is interested in participating with this important activity, we will try to blend your interests into the overall lake and stream monitoring plans. Only a small amount of time is required to perform these tasks and you would be providing a valuable service to our lake community.

· BUOY TENDER—For 8 years now, I along with John Standing and a couple of others have been putting the buoys in Pipe Lake in the spring and taking them out in the fall. This task is getting to be too much for us to handle (I’m pushing 69). We need someone who has access to a pontoon that would want to drop 4 buoys in the spring (one by the big rock and 3 by the rocks on the southeast side) and remove them in the fall. This amounts to about an hour’s time in the spring and a couple of hours in the fall. Please contact Dick Hollar if you could handle this task.
· PICTORIAL HISTORY OF PIPE LAKE—Doc O’Hern has many pictures taken around our lakes that span many years; some even go back to the 30’s. We need someone who has the ability to scan these photos and install them on a disk. This is an opportunity to document the history of our lakes with pictures. Once on a disc, copies could be made available to all that want one. If you can help with this endeavor, please contact Doc at 715-822-4443.

BOAT PARADE AND PICNIC RESULTS—Many people lined the shoreline on a beautiful July 2 day to watch 12 very well decorated pontoons and boats parade around Pipe Lake. Have you noticed that the decorations are getting better each year? It is becoming more difficult to pick one best one over another; but our highly trained and experienced expert judges were able to identify minor details of perfection and they decided on the following:



PONTOONS



OTHER


1st Place
World Cup 2006 (McCarthy’s)

Smurfs


2nd Place
Pirate Ship (Jensen’s)


July 4th Themed Boat w/Tube


3rd Place
Dairy Tales/Tails (Dusso’s)

Tube with Pirates

Many thanks to Meghan (Mears) Fugitt for her effort in organizing and carrying out another successful event.
The sun was shining down on our picnic again this year as we enjoyed almost perfect weather with temperatures in the 70’s and sunny skies. A good crowd of 135 people enjoyed the good food of The County Line, many games for all ages, soft ball (Thanks Tom Braun) and of course the tug-of-war which was won by EAST. On a sad note, Gary Gabrick, who has been co-chairman of this event for three years passed away recently. Our hearts and prayers are with Gary and his wife Jane.
E-MAIL ADDRESSES—We attempt to communicate with all members of our District through this newsletter which is e-mailed to about 125 people and snail mailed to another 100 people. It cost us about $50 and three hours of time for my wife and me to mail out those 100 copies (not including copying cost which John Dillon does for free). With six newsletters per year, that adds up to $300 of your money. If you have access to e-mail and are not on our e-mail distribution list, you can save us some money and time. In addition you are probably losing out on some information as I do send out additional short notes of information to those with e-mail (board meeting dates and agendas for example). To get on our e-mail distribution list, please send an e-mail note to Dick Hollar at dhollar@centurytel.net (May thru Nov) or rhollar@comcast.net (Dec thru April). Also if you change your address, please let us know.
LANDING SIGN—Have you seen our new sign at the public landing; if not, you should check it out. It is a very well done professionally made sign which welcomes people to our lakes and brings attention to safe boating practices and tips on how to prevent the spread of exotics. Additionally there will be another large and very visible sign asking people not to power load their boats, which caused some problems this year. Also there is a kiosk which will contain township and district information, minutes, announcements, etc. 
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